Low Vibration Engine Installation                                       May 2007

Over the past 6 years, there has been a great amount of discussion amongst C34 members regarding engine mounts and reducing overall engine vibration and noise.  One combination of after-market components that has proven to be successful in greatly reducing the amount of vibration produced by M-25 engines is Vetus K50 mounts forward, Vetus K75 mounts aft and a Vetus Bullflex 2 coupling.  For M-35 engines, 4 K75’s are recommended.  These components replace the stock coupling and engine mounts.  The Vetus K75 mounts are slightly stiffer than the K50’s.   The Bullflex will accept misalignment of the engine/shaft of up to 2 degrees.  However, for optimum performance, it is still recommended that the engine be properly aligned to within .003-.005 inches.  At 2 degrees of misalignment, maximum RPM is limited to 3250.  

We have 4 K50’s and a Bullflex installed in our 1987, Hull 563 (M-25XPA engine).  We recently replaced the strut, seal and prop, and I now wish I had installed stiffer mounts on the aft end of the engine (K75s).   The decision to use 4 K50’s was based on discussion with Vetus representatives and M-25 specifics.  Ron Hill’s sage advice is to simply install 4 K75s regardless of the type of engine in your C34.  That’s sound advice, and there is no harm using 4 K75’s with M-25 engines.  There is sufficient room to mount the Bullflex and a mechanical shaft seal.    

    
A Vetus hardware installation kit (Uniset 4/5) is available with appropriate stud bolts for the coupling installation.   Due to the thin flange on the Vetus mounts, it’s generally necessary to replace the stock lag bolts used to secure the mounts to the stringer.  The stock bolts are 2 ½”, 2” stainless bolts are a suitable replacement. The bolt holes on the Vetus flanges can be opened slightly with a rat tail file, if required for lateral engine adjustment.  Due to the hand-built nature of the Catalina engine installations, if substantial lateral adjustment is required, it may be necessary to fill the old bolt holes with epoxy and re-drill into the stringers.


Product specifics can be found at www.vetus.com.   A Dutch company, Vetus produces a full line of marine hardware and components.  They have a plant in the United States located in Hanover, Maryland.  Their service center in Baltimore can be reached at  (410) 712-0740, fax (410) 712-0985 or e-mail at 

vetus@aol.com.  


Ron Hill wrote “Changing Engine Mounts” in the November, 2000 (Volume 18, #4) issue, and an article detailing installation of the Bullflex coupling was published in August, 2004 (Volume 22, #3).  These articles are available on-line for C34 members on the C34 website at www.c34.org. 
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Figure 1.  Bullflex coupling and PSS drip less shaft seal on an M-25XPA with a Hurth HBW-50 transmission.  
